

DISTRICT GOVERNOR'S MONTHLY NEWSLETTER

地區總監月報



O DE LA COLLEGA DE LA COLLEGA

3450地區
香港/澳門/蒙古國/中華人民共和國廣東省

District 3450
HONG KONG / MACAU / MONGOLIA /
THE PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF CHINA – Guangdong Province

District Governor Message

Eugene Fong District Governor 2013-2014

We Rotarians are blessed with the fellowship of our Rotarian brothers and sisters. However, if it weren't for Rotary, we might find ourselves alone in the crowd, surrounded by throngs of co-workers and business associates, yet bereft of, and longing for, true fellowship. A native of rural New England, this is how Paul Harris felt upon moving to the big city of Chicago. He said of the time that, "...there must be many other young men who had come from farms and small villages to establish themselves in Chicago ... Why not bring them together? If others were longing for fellowship...something would come of it." Paul Harris further admitted that even after four years in the city his "...clients were merely business friends, not social friends. This experience set [him] to wondering why [he] couldn't make social friends out of at least some of [his] business friends, and [he] resolved to organize the club." Thus, Paul Harris prepared to form a Rotary club for the purpose of turning his business friends into social friends, a task easier said than done.

That was 1905, and both America and much of the Western world were in the midst of a Golden Age of economic history. While there has long been debate over the nature and influence of markets on morality, the riches of that era were a manifestation of the zeitgeist of a new materialism borne in the wake of the late 1800's industrial boom. This wave of industrialization, materialism, and disintegration gained momentum through the early 1900s, culminating with the onset of World War I. This was a time not unlike today; Americans saw the appearance of new technologies, the dominance of strong monopolies, increasing collusion between government and business, and controversial military involvement. And like today, it wasn't always easy to find a friend in your next-door neighbor. This was not a time when the focus of life was on morality and ethics, integration and respect, but rather a time when people were concerned with money and power, riches and fame.

This mindset is also the unfortunate reality of most business circles. Paul Harris's failure to form a club of his ideals from his clientele was due to the fundamental difference in the binding substance of the relationships between business circles and social circles. In a business circle, relationships are built on a trading level. The fabric of the relationship is woven from what can be earned and gained. The language of conversation is buying and selling. Social circles operate on another kind of capital, social capital. There are no ledgers to tally this kind of capital as there is no need for a bottom line. These social and ideological transactions have no single benefactor, and are built on natural trust and general platforms. No one is looking for a return.

Thus, Paul Harris resolved to establish Rotary club to provide a shelter for Rotarians. Rotary is a place where we can take off the mask we're forced to wear in the office and be natural and honest. But, Rotary is not just a shelter from the practicalities of the business world. It's not only where we take solace in true fellowship. It is also where we regroup, flourish our ethos, and plan how we're going to make the world a better place. Rotary is our base of operations.

In addition to our service projects, Rotary also does good to the world by serving as a mediator between business and social milieus. We often hear horror stories that would lead us to believe, and rightly so, that the market is rife with ethical problems. The news is replete with examples of dangerously substituted ingredients and components, fault cases, and adulterated foods. All of these are against what we call ethics in business.

Rotary's mediation works to support what we call the "M of M', the "Market of Morality". While we are a business and professionally driven organization, the common thread that holds us together is our emphasis on humanitarian values and ethics. Through Rotary we develop and hone ourselves, so that when we enter the marketplace we are not swept along with the current, but rather stand fast and stalwart behind our ethical code and resiliently act as positive moral force in a largely amoral and profits driven marketplace.

▼ Organ Donation - pages 2 to 3





Organ Donation

Organ Donation Promotion in the Mainland by Rotary International District 3450
Report on the launching ceremony of the Rotary Organ Donation Website and first ever Online Organ Donor Registry for the Mainland on 19 March 2014



It was a highly memorable day for the Rotary Delegation led by DG Eugene visiting Guangzhou to officiate the launching ceremony of an Organ Donation Website and the first ever Online Organ Donor Registry for the Mainland of China on 19 March 2014. More than 40 Rotarians from Hong Kong and Macau were in the picture together with 200 students from the Sun Yat Sen University (or better known as the Zhongshan University) in Guangzhou, all wearing the Rotary T-shirt specially designed for promoting organ donation in China.

How it all began?

Let us look back 15 months ago. On 26 December 2012, the Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan Office of the Chinese Ministry of Health invited Rotary International District 3450 to sign a letter of intent with the objective of helping China to promote organ donation among the Chinese people. This is to ensure that with the banning of the use of organs from executed prisoners and the enactment of new legislation requiring organs donated to be allocated through a scientific, transparent, fair and open system of organ allocation in China, there will be continuous supply of organs donated by the public to replace those from previous sources. The new allocation system, named the China Organ Transplant Response System (COTRS) was developed by the COTRS Research Centre of the University of Hong Kong under the directorship of Professor Wang Haibo, who is now also a Rotarian. In accordance with the letter of intent, our District will oversee the cooperation between the COTRS Research Centre and the First Affiliated Hospital of the Zhongshan University to identify a recommendable model of promotion which is applicable to the Guangdong province. Where possible, this model of promotion will also be extended to other cities and provinces in China.

Fifteen months have flown by, and the launching of the Organ Donation Website and the Organ Donor Registry represents a major deliverable of our efforts in honoring our commitment stated in the letter of intent signed with the Ministry (recently re-organized as the National Health and Family Planning Commission (NHFPC)). The website provides all the information about why organ donation is important, how organs donated can be traced and allocated through the new allocation system and then used to save the lives of those in need of organ transplantation. And most importantly, through the website, people could register online as organ donors directly and be awarded certificate of appreciation for their registration. It also has the provision enabling people to withdraw their registration should they wish to, thus assuring people that they could freely exercise their personal choice and decision which are always fully respected.







Mr. Eric Tsang Chi Wai was appointed as Ambassador of Organ Donation of China by the NHFPC on 19 March 2014. He spoke on the occasion telling people how worthy a cause he considered organ donation would be and why everyone should join him and register online as an organ donor on the new organ donor registry of China. A demonstration was conducted at the launching ceremony in which Mr. Tsang was registered online as an organ donor on the spot.

DG Eugene addressed the audience at the launching ceremony on 19 March 2014. as one of the Officiating Guests. The launching ceremony was held in the Grand Hall of the Zhujiang Hotel at Guangzhou, where more than 600 people attended. including international experts on organ transplantation from various organizations and countries. Chiefs of major hospitals in China, teachers and students from the Zhongshan University and Rotary Delegates. DG Eugene highlighted to the audience that Rotary has been engaged in numerous humanitarian service projects in China. including the famous Hepatitis B project in which over a million children in China received vaccine immunization catalyzing ultimately the setting up of the national scheme providing vaccination for all children. The trust and confidence established between the Health Ministry in China and Rotary International District 3450 has helped engender the present project on Organ Donation Promotion, which our District will, with our motto of Service above Self, make every effort to complete jointly with our partners in the Mainland.

Other VIPs addressing the audience at the launching ceremony include Mr. Zhou Jun, Deputy Director of the NHFPC, Professor Jose Nunez, representative of the World Health Organization (WHO) and Professor Francis Delmonico, President of The Transplant Society. They all spoke on the importance of the new laws and organ allocation system promulgated in China, and commended on the work of Rotary in promoting organ donation.



Deputy Director of the National Professor Jose R Nunez, Health and Family Planning Commission, Zhou Jun addressing the audience at the (WHO) addressing the launching ceremony



Representative from the World Health Organization audience at the launching ceremony



Professor Francis Delmonico, President of The Transplant Society (TTS) addressing the audience at the launching ceremony



A number of people were awarded with certificates of appreciation by the NHFPC because of their work in helping the launching of the website possible. Among these are our Rotarians, Rtn. Karr Yip of the RC of Metropolitan HK who helped in designing the website and Rtn. Dr. Raymond Cheung of the RC of Central who led engendered through the organ donation his team of staff and students in the City University of Hong Kong in developing the software required of the website.



One of the highlights of the launching ceremony was the light-up of a large logo highlighting the love and hope website at www.safelife.org.cn.

The Rotary Delegation had the honour of taking a picture with all the officiating guests at the closing of the launching ceremony.

All Rotarians are invited to visit the Organ Donation website in China, which Rotary International District 3450 has helped to construct, at www.safelife.org.cn. More importantly, please note that when you visit the website, you can register as an organ donor on the Organ Donor Registry accessible online through the website. Apart from residents in the Mainland, residents of Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan can also register as organ donors on the Donor Registry in the Mainland. While transfer of organs across border is not allowed, Hong Kong residents can be assured that organs will be properly allocated within both the territory of Hong Kong and that of the Mainland if they are registered as donors in both places.

Peacemakers' Celebration

Rotary at the Hong Kong Science Park to Celebrate Peacemakers' Celebration, Saturday 12 April 2014

PEACE is an important aspect of the Rotary movement. Rotary is behind UNESCO Bangkok's 2012 initiative of building a culture of peace through education and youth empowerment.

In this context, our District 3450 supported the UNESCO HK Peace Initiative since its inception and was a major supporter of the "Peacemakers' Celebration".

This is the highlight of the UNESCO HK Peace for All Youth Programme, sponsored by the Commission on Youth, Home Affairs Bureau, HKSAR, at Hong Kong Science Park.

DG Eugene represented our District and attended the Kick-off Ceremony alongside members of the Diplomatic Corp and other distinguished representatives of international and community organizations. Mr. Eddie Ng Hak Kim, SBS, JP, Secretary for Education, Education Bureau officiated the kick-off. Professor Tao Xiping, Vice President of the World Federation of UNESCO Clubs Centers and Associations and President of the Chinese National Federation of UNESCO Clubs and Associations came from Beijing especially for this occasion.

2014 marks the centenary of the start of World War I. Eleanor Roosevelt's saying "It isn't enough to talk about peace; one must believe it. And it isn't enough to believe in it; one must work at it."

Many believe humankind has been fortunate in avoiding yet another global conflict. But peace is more than the absence of war. Peace goes beyond political peace, encompassing individual peace, cultural peace, social peace and ecological peace as well. Peace is a choice to be made on each situation, an everyday-life decision.

Peacemakers' Celebration day aimed to strengthen local peace efforts through better understanding of cultural diversity and tolerance of cultural differences, and to encourage intercultural dialogue. Students and teachers from thirty local and international schools, representatives from international and community organizations showcased the outcome of their projects and performances promoting peace and intercultural understanding.

Rotary organized the Finale for the Day with participation by Peacemakers from different parts of the world. Ms. Bee Duang-ramon, our Rotary Peace Fellow, was the Master of Ceremony.

Bee is from Thailand. She flew to Hong Kong from Tokyo where she is doing her Master's degree in Peace under the Rotary Peace Fellow programme at the Rotary Peace Centre, International Christian University. Bee choreographed the Rotary International Day of Peace at St. John's Cathedral on 21 September 2013.

Bee introduced the Rotary Peace Fellow programme and promoted Rotary and Peace to the participants. The Finale started off with our Rotary Scholar Heidi Luk, who just returned from London after studying her Master's degree in music with her Rotary Ambassador Scholarship. Heidi played Canon in D on violin, followed by PP Wilson Cheng of Kowloon Tong and PP W T Wong of Hong Kong Harbour leading group singing. PE Billy Cheng of Queensway led fellow participants, including our Rotaractors, who had a swinging time to wrap up the day. President Bonnie Wong of Queensway put in lots of effort to make this happened although she was not able to attend in person.

Peacemakers' Celebration was well attended by students and young people from Macau and Guangdong, supported by the Rotary community including PDGs, Club Presidents, and Past Presidents from more than 20 Clubs from our District. Support this new initiative and promote the culture of peace in our community. Watch out and be a part of it in the coming year!

















ECO Challenge







Eco Challenge - Hong Kong's Homantin Government School has come First in Asia

HONG KONG DIGITAL GAME-BASED LEARNING ASSOICATION COLLABORATES WITH UNEP-DHI CENTRE, UNESCO HK, HONG KONG SCIENCE TOGETHER WITH OUR SPONSOR ROTARY DISTRICT 3450 TO LAUNCH THE SECOND ONLINE GAMING COMPETITION TO BOOST CLIMATE CHANGE AND WATER MANAGEMENT AWARENESS **AMONGEST ASIAN YOUTHS**

Hong Kong

Date: 12 April 2014 Time: 8:30 am - 6:15 pm

Venue: Conference Hall 04-07, 2/F, Lakeside 2, Hong Kong Science Park

The 2nd UNEP-DHI Eco Challenge 2014 uses an online strategic game "Agua Republica", to help raise awareness of the importance and challenges of managing limited natural resources in the face of multiple and often competing demands in the drive towards a sustainable development of a city.

Hong Kong Digital Game-based Learning Association is collaborating closely with Mr Chew Chengzi, Head of Serious Games at UNEP-DHI Centre based in Denmark on the use of the online strategic game to reach out to the youths in Asia to create a greater awareness of the current issues related to climate change and its effects in the development of our cities and population in Asia.

While the world of Agua Republica is fictitious, the challenges of sustainably managing a limited supply of water resources in a situation of growing demand between multiple users and uses are very much based on real life scenarios. The key objectives of the game are inspired by UNEP's ecosystem approach to Integrated Water Resources Management (IWRM), highlighting the importance of ecosystems and its importance (e.g. food security, freshwater supply and disaster risk reduction, etc.).

The UNEP DHI Eco Challenge 2014 is reaching out to the younger generation aged between 11 and 17. Competitors will form teams of 2 persons each to compete within an 8 hour stretch.

There are 500 teams in total participating this year's challenge from all over Asia including Australia, Japan, Singapore, Thailand, Vietnam and more. 31 teams from 11 different schools represent Hong Kong in this competition. The team from Homantin Government School beat all 499 teams with a score of 1255221 to become the overall winner! Second place is Catholic High School team from Singapore with a score of 1041173 while the third place is the Chiangmai Thebadint School team from Thailand with a score of 869341. A big congratulation to the Homantin Government School team!

Rotary Club of Kowloon North – Meeting with Rotary Club of Yangon in Myanmar (Burma) Rainer Jungjohann





Rotary Club of Kowloon North - Meeting with RC of Yangon in Myanmar (Burma) I just returned from a Rotary Field-Trip in Burma (Myanmar) and was joined by Christian Moskob, husband of our member Susanne. 4 days by bus and boat we visited remote villages and orphanages in the Irrawaddy Delta which was destroyed by Cyclone NARGIS in 2008. The officials stopped counting after 138,000 deaths were reported. There we are supporting drinking water and educational projects together with Rotarians from the US.

Besides the 4-day field-trip with Rotarians from the US I was invited to speak at the newly relaunched Rotary Club of Yangon. President Aya Lwin, a retired long serving top diplomat and Embassador of Myanmar held a special Fellowship Dinner for our delegation on 5th march. I felt honoured to be the first Rotary President of our District to meet the President and members of RC of Yangon which starts to meet every 2 weeks in these early stages.

President Aye Lwin found out that our 2 clubs share the number 50 this year. The Rotary Club of Rangoon was shut down by the Military Regime 50 years ago, the same year when our Club of Kowloon North http://www.ccair.org/online/ was chartered on 2nd of June 1964.

We both agreed to stay in close contact and work on joined projects in the near future. He also invited our club members to come and visit them later this year. We exchanged banners and now we can be proud that our Club banner has a special place at the new Rotary Club of Yangon.

Rotary Club of HK South – First Chinese Speaking Interact club and first Rotaract club chartered

RCHKS celebrated two great events within one week – we chartered Our first Chinese Speaking Interact club, St. Peter Secondary school and first Rotaract club, Centennial College-HKU. We currently have four interact clubs and all schools are English speaking international school.

1st Chinese Speaking Interact Club

In the past year, we want to extend our partnership with local school in the south district. With the dedication work of PP Thomas Yeung, we wrote to all local school and South district introducing the Interact Program. St. Peter secondary school is a well established local school serving the Aberdeen community for 49 years. The inauguration ceremony was held on the 14th March. 35 Interactors, DG Eugene Fong, PP Rosa Pang and RCHKS members were presented.

1st Rotaract of Rotary Club of Hong Kong South

In the evening of 20 March 2014, the first Rotaract Club of Hong Kong South, Centennial College of the University of Hong Kong was inaugurated. Founded in the centenary year of The University of Hong Kong (HKU), Centennial College is a self-financed tertiary education institution established by HKU to continue the university's heritage of providing the highest quality of education in keeping with the demands of the times. 15 Rotaractors, DG Eugene Fong, PP Silva Yeung and more than 20 RCHKS members were presented. Apart from the enthusiasm and serviced-mind of the Rotaractors, other distinctive features of this 1st Rotaract Club of the Rotary Club of Hong Kong South include its formation was only completed within 6 months. One important note is that it is chartered by the son of a Rotarian of the Club, nurturing the second generation to embark on his Rotary journey - Service Above Self.

Service Above Self

Prior to the official inauguration, both clubs already actively participated in the service projects of the Rotaractors at both District 3450 level and Club level namely, the –"Preserve Planet Earth – Sustainable Seafood Ambassador Programme" and the "Single Elderly Visit" respectively.

In addition to helping these young Rotaractors to provide service to the needy, a number of sharing sessions have already been lined up to provide exposure to these Young Members. Our Club members are also prepared to mentoring them for both their career development and seeding them as future pillars of the society.

It is hoped that we will turn them all into Rotarians in the near future.

2014 澳門扶輪愛心捐血日

2014年3月16日,澳門區六個扶輪社 (澳門、濠江、中區、松山、海島及友誼)連續第13年與澳門捐血中心合辦「扶輪愛心捐血日」活動,獲不少扶輪社友和居民前來響應。

國際扶輪三四五〇區總監方奕展致詞時表示,感謝澳門六個扶輪社多年來秉持國際扶輪口號「超我服務」,透過積極參與和 身教的方式,灌輸無償獻血的意識,正好體現年度扶輪主題「參與扶輪 改變人生」。

是次活動得到澳門演藝人協會支持,安排不少知名藝人參與,包括小肥、彭永琛、陳慧敏等歌手,澳門國際肚皮舞協會、國際魔術師協會等亦獻演助興,為吸引更多人支持,小肥及扶輪社分別準備了五十隻個人唱片、幸運馬仔送予捐血人士。

「扶輪愛心捐血日」於2001年由澳門扶輪社前者長李治發起,由於在一千名亞洲人中只有五人屬負型血者,相比起白種人,每一百名當中便有十二至十五人屬負型血者,白種人負型血比例較亞洲人多出數十倍。為保障所有在本澳逗留人士都有足夠血液儲備應付所需,捐血中心呼籲外籍人士能踴躍參與捐血運動,也希望團體、居民能繼續響應捐血日活動,支持捐血中心捐血運動 ,現場還設骨髓捐贈登記,呼籲居民踴躍參與。



開幕式

總監方奕展致詞

濠江扶輪社劉錫麟社長無償獻血

Mock Court Series 2014 - Mock Court Trial at 3 court rooms of the High Court on 29 March

DG Eugene delivered an inspirational speech to students and thanked the Customs & Excise officers for volunteering as "witnesses" in 3 different court rooms during the Rotary Adopt A School - Mock Court 2014.

Four RAAS partnering schools and 2 Non-RAAS schools participated in the Mock Trial, namely, Cognitio College (Hong Kong), Chiu Lut Sau Memorial Secondary School, Stewards Pooi Tun Secondary School, True Light Girls' College as well as Sing Ying Secondary School and Sha Tin Government Secondary School respectively. Almost 200 people attended including Rotarians, Rotary family members and alumni.

All students and participants learned a lot during the feedback session when the Judges gave their detailed observations including some very helpful advice on improvement to the participating teams after each case trial held in 3 different court rooms.



地區總監四月文告

我們扶輪社員都得到扶輪兄弟姊妹的祝福。假如沒有扶輪,我們將會在雲雲衆生中因失去真正的友誼而感覺孤寂。保羅哈里斯是新英格蘭人移居芝加哥。他回憶說: 『當時有很多來自農莊和小村落的年青人在芝加哥立足。為什麼不把他們引到一起呢?如果他們渴望友誼,將會得到一部份人參與』。保羅哈里斯承認儘管在芝加哥生活了四年,可是客戶只是業務上的朋友,不是社會上的朋友。這些經驗引起了他的一個想法,為什麼不可以有商業以外的社會朋友呢?因此他興起了組織扶輪社的念頭,但是知易行難。

1905年,歐美進入經濟黃金年代。雖然大家對市場的性質和影響的道德規範爭論不休,那個時代的富人們仍是當時物慾主義的表表者。上世紀初的工業化、物質主義浪潮觸發了第一次世界大戰。當年和現在不一樣,美國人看到了新技術,壟斷的優勢,官商勾結不斷增加,軍隊勢力參與等現象出現。而當年和現今一樣的是你不容易在鄰居中找到朋友。這年代,大多都不關心道德、包容、尊敬,卻對金錢、權力和名譽著洣。

這種思維不幸地在很多商業圈内存在。保羅哈里斯未能成功在客戶圈内成立他的理想組織,原因在於商業圈和社會圈有著本質上差異。商圈内,關係建立於交易層面,經緯交織著利益和金錢,共同語言是買與賣。而社會圈內,則運作著另一種資本,社會資本,這裡面沒有帳冊,也用不著牟利。這些社會理想交易沒有單一的受益人,是建立在互信的平台上,沒有人於此祈求回報。

因此,保羅哈里斯解決性地創立扶輪社為扶輪社員 扶供蔽蔭之所。在扶輪,我們可以扯下在職場被迫 帶上的面具而回復真誠。但是,扶輪不是商場中人 的蔽蔭之所。我們不單在真正的友誼中得到慰藉, 同時也可以重現精神特質,為更美好的世界努力。 扶輪是行動之本。

除了服務項目,扶輪也是聯繫商界與社會的中介。 我們聽到的嚇人的故事、不斷重複著的謠傳新聞, 讓我們相信市場是存在道德問題。

扶輪社支持市場道德規範 "M of M', the "Market of Morality"。我們是商業和專業精英為主要成員組成的社團,有共同信念強調人文價值和道德規範。通過扶輪,我們發展和提昇自己,使得我們在職場中具有道德規範和活力行動的正能量。

Readers Corner

Editorial Note: Part 4 of the North Korean article published in issue 35 of the DG Weekly e-Newsletter on 28 March 2014 has caused some concerns among our readers. I must submit when I first received the article, I initially also had some reservations. But when I asked myself what organization might be in the best position to pull North Korea back to the International Community, my answer would be Rotary. Readers may find the following correspondence between DG Eugene and Tong Leung of interest.

Dear DG Eugene,

I find this golf trip to North Korea highly inappropriate. Who are we building a friendship with? -- The military or the people? Those who can afford to play golf in North Korea are the military or the elite. They run one of the most oppressive countries in the world. Are we trying to make peace with them? Understanding the hunger of the children and the plight of the citizens there and trying to help them would be a worthy cause. Glorifying how wonderful it is to win a North Korean golf tournament at one of the 'most exclusive' golf clubs in the world is not my image of Rotary!!! Rotary is a larger international organization than one Dennis Rodman and we have a bigger image to lose!

Tony Leung Quarry Bay

Dear Tony,

It is great to receive response from you.

The golf game is not organized by Rotary. The reason why we have included information on it in the newsletter is because after my trip alongside with 30 or so Rotarians of our District 2 years ago to DPRK i.e. North Korea, I have received numerous inquiries from my fellow Rotarians about how they might pay a visit to the country. We simply would like to highlight the choice to our Rotarians, if they are serious about going there. For your information, RC Shanghai has been sending humanitarian aids to DPRK non-stop. We sent our share over, with the help of International Red Cross, after our trip 2 years ago. One Rotarian of RC Kowloon North has been sponsoring high school students in Hong Kong for international understanding trip to DPRK. A few Rotarians in our District have actually helped starting up the International Kim II Sung Foundation, which was chaired by the current leader of the country.

Rotarians of D3450 have helped and can help North Koreans over lack of food and other resources, and have helped and can help building goodwill between DPRK and the rest of the nations. It is in this spirit we are allowing the golf event to be promoted in our newsletter.

Best regards, Eugene

Dear Eugene,

Thanks for taking the time to respond to my email. I appreciate it. I, like many, take a skeptical view of today's North Korea regime. As a member of a non-political and humanitarian organization like Rotary, I am all for any efforts in the betterment of the livelihood of the under-privileged and in the increased understanding between countries. I just hope that the effort would not be misplaced.

Thanks for being a fantastic leader of our District.

Have a good weekend.

Tony

Forthcoming Events 24, May 2014 District Assembly

Rotary International District 3450 provides support to humanitarian services of 72 Clubs (Hong Kong: 53; Macau: 6 and Mongolia: 13). More information may be found from the District Website: www.rotary3450.org. This bulletin is not for sale. It is published by the District Management Committee under the supervision of the District Governor. If you have any enquiry, comment, proposal, suggestion or contribution, please contact our Managing Editor, PP C K Lau (Rotary Club of Hong Kong Northwest, Tel: (852) 94525351 / Email: ckl@fong-on.com.hk) at the first instance.

Disclaimer: Articles not written by the editorial board only reflect the position and opinions of the authors and not necessarily those of the DG, District nor editorial board.